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Minutes of the Meeting of the Forum held at RIBA London on Monday 6th September 2010 between 2.30-5.30. Our host was Mike Althorpe: RIBA London.

Attendance: 
Brian Waters: Chairman
Adam Cook: Landscape Institute London

Andy Wells: Lichfields
Andrew Rogers: ACA 
Brian Whiteley: LB Hillingdon

Daniel Farrand: Mishcon de Reya

David Bradley: Former Honorary Secretary

Duncan Bowie: London Metropolitan University
Esther Kurland: Urban Design London

Giles Dolphin: GLA 
Jas Mahil: RTPI (SPO)

Judith Ryser: Isocarp/UGb/Cityscope Europe

Martin Simmons for TCPA
Michael Coupe: London Society 
Michael Edwards:UCL

Mike Althorpe: RIBA London

Peter Eversden: London Forum
Ron Heath: RIBA LU&PG
Riette Oosterhuizen: HTA

Tom Ball: London Forum

Drummond Robson: Honorary Secretary and Robson Planning

1. Introductions and Apologies.

The Chairman welcomed attendees and thanked Mike Althorpe for hosting the event. Apologies were received from Alastair Gaskin, Jo Stockley, Lee Mallet, Mark Loxton, Roger Chapman, Michael Chang (although Martin Simmons represented the TCPA) and Tim Wacher.  

The Chairman reintroduced David Bradley, former Hon Secretary from 1990, who invited everyone to celebrate the continuing success of the Forum which was established in 1980 following an all-party inquiry into the development control system by George Dobry QC which recommended that development control delays needed monitoring. 

(Editorial note: The following quote from a paper by Sir Desmond Heap http://socialsciences.exeter.ac.uk/media/universityofexeter/schoolofhumanitiesandsocialsciences/law/pdfs/The%20Land%20and%20the%20Development.pdf is noteworthy: 

“A perceptive comment on the Dobry Report and its highlighting of inordinate delay in the planning process was made by Mr. John Young writing in " Public Service and Local Government " for March 18, 1975. Mr. Young said:

" The implicit suggestion of the Dobry Report was that the only way to speed up the planning process was to place a weighty boot under the collective seat of the nation's local authorities. Local authority reaction, as expressed through the Association of Metropolitan Authorities and the Association of District Councils, was remarkably restrained . . . the councils' general lack of aggressiveness seemed to carry an admission that Dobry may have been at least partly right." Plus ça change...”)

David Bradley, to unanimous approbation, also praised the Chairman for his leadership of the Forum now for (his first?) 20 years. This was duly celebrated with champagne and cake, toasted by Ron Heath.  

2. Discussion Topics

Item 1Anticipating Localism (including Effects of the Comprehensive Spending Review and The Public Bodies Bill). The Chairman introduced Daniel Farrand Head of Planning and Environment at Mishcon de Reya to introduce the subject, pointing out that the bill had been due on 18th November and so, although there have been inspired and other leaks as to its content, it was now not due until 3 days after the Forum meeting. He therefore invited DF to offer his thoughts based on educated conjecture.

Daniel Farrand spoke of the tantalising shifts in the emerging bill, which has been punctuated by the two successful challenges by CALA homes to the intended abolition of Regional Spatial Strategies. The present position is summarised by The Planning Inspectorate as follows: 

“The Planning Inspectorate’s Statement in Respect Of Cala Homes Litigation

Local planning authorities and planning inspectors should be aware that the Secretary of State has received a judicial review challenge to his statement of 10 November 2010, the letter of the Chief Planner of the same date and to the Secretary of State’s letter of 27 May 2010 on the ground that the Government’s intended revocation of Regional Strategies by the promotion of legislation for that purpose in the forthcoming Localism Bill is legally immaterial to the determination of planning applications and appeals prior to the revocation of Regional Strategies.  

The Secretary of State is defending the challenge and believes and is advised that it is ill founded.  Nevertheless, pending determination of the challenge, decision makers in local planning authorities and at the Planning Inspectorate will in their determination of planning applications and appeals need to consider whether the existence of the challenge and the basis of it, affects the significance and weight which they judge may be given to the Secretary of State’s statements and to the letter of the Chief Planner.   

The Secretary of State will notify the determination of the Court once it has been made.  This is currently expected to be by the end of January 2011.”
Depending on this determination the strategies may now remain in force at least until the bill receives Royal assent. Nonetheless Eric Pickles seems unphased by this and continues the assertion that localism is going to happen. The question remains as to whether a strategic environmental assessment may also be required.

The focus of Localism has been coming out over the last month or so with a change from Community (with its social connotations) to “Neighbourhood” with its greater spatial and territorial significance.

Neighbourhood Plans: Once in place these are to assume precedence over the local plan, although this invites question as to who writes or has ownership of the plan. They may however, like LEPs, grow organically. 

Prematurity. There is of course at present a local plans shake up at District and Borough levels and it is as yet unclear how the neighbourhood Plan would relate to these as well indeed as the formulation of Core Strategies and other components of the Local development Framework. Again the question of the need for a Strategic Environmental Assessment for neighbourhood Plans - which requires detailed technical work by professionals  - should not be ignored. 

Incentives. Incentivising by the right amount will be quite a difficult balance to strike and vary from place to place. DF speculated how much would be required to buy Council support for a particular local issue, and wondered whether based on average Council taxes of around £1,400 paid currently the New Homes Bonus would offer sufficient attractions, (given that Councils will get an £8,634 payment for an average home for each of 6 years). 

DF explored the potentially difficult relationship of Neighbourhood Plans to CIL, with neighbourhoods having some sort of control of part of this money. 

Tax Incentive Funding (TIF) has it appears been “kicked into the long grass” at present. 

Another difficulty is the relationship with Sustainable Development, and the presumption in its favour. Perhaps there may be a scope for a local definition of sustainable development?

Third party appeals are unlikely, although a more restricted third party right may emerge in relation to an adopted Neighbourhood Plan. 

The climate into which this being introduced is a cold one with the CSR requiring huge savings and reductions in Council spending. Most public bodies have been subject to cuts. 

The contribution from increased planning fees is not likely to make a significant difference. 

The Chairman welcomed this introduction adding questions of his own saying that there is no local vote for business interests which perhaps neighbourhood planning may influence. (The nearest to this at present is Business Improvement Districts). There was general scepticism whether LEPs or TIFs would make much difference to this. 

Discussion

Peter Eversden said that in London the only bids for LEPs would be made by Boris Johnson as mayor. He found the new proposals very confusing. The London Forum represents the neighbourhoods he is speaking for and they represent some 120,000 members, not the 5 million or so who make up the actual neighbourhoods. They are predominantly Civic Societies representing Conservation interests and would be disinclined to want to join in formulating plans for their neighbourhoods, but are more likely to maintain their relationships with local authorities. Some neighbourhoods cover parts or up to three different local authorities, making them difficult areas to engage with, particularly given DF’s speculations above. Neighbourhood planning can be dome now through the mechanism of Area Action Plans without the need to change things in the way proposed. 5 local authorities of 33 have their [new style? Or core strategy?] plans approved. [Nationally only 17 per cent of authorities - 58 out of 336 - have adopted core planning strategies six years after they were introduced].

Drawing people together is one thing but settling what they and others want too is quite another.  Being neighbourly is desirable but PE asked what social infrastructure do we actually need? The Sustainable Communities Act already can allow neighbourhoods to claim to bring forward their plan. In some cases developers have written them. Pre application consulting needs to be provided for. The official position on third party appeals is found in the revealing Hansard WA 29 Nov 2010 : Column 479W.

“Planning Permission: Appeals

Bob Russell: To ask the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government if he will make it his policy to introduce a third party right of appeal in the planning system. [26154]

Greg Clark: The Government's reforms to the planning system seek to avoid the need for appeals to the Planning Inspectorate by all parties.

Planning permission should be secured by consistency with plans rather than by development control.

The Localism Bill will confirm a new regime of neighbourhood planning to allow local residents' requirements to be set out in plans with which new developments will need to comply.”

PE wondered how neighbourhood plans would relate to single issue supporters of voluntary groups such as youth doing rehabilitation. 

Duncan Bowie said that as far as London (but not the adjoining Districts) is concerned RSS is not an issue. LEPs are non statutory. The Regional Growth Fund is voluntary collaboration only (“Coast to Capital includes Croydon with its Sussex neighbours”). There is nothing now to stop Boroughs working together and this may be reinforced by needs engendered by the CSR cuts.

Core strategies remain.

DFs Precedence issues are certainly a complication.

The importance of an evidence base must be common to all plans, neighbourhood or not. 

Neighbourhood plans may be socially inequitable on the basis of local choice and local determination where the more skilled win over the less.

What will be the compliance basis for them since there is not a PPS12 governing them. The 50% voting issue cannot be ignored. Who determines compliance of an application? Are there degrees of conformity? How would direct developer payment work? Where would boundaries be drawn?

Peter Eversden said that Oliver Letwin had said (in a meeting he had just come from) that Neighbourhoods are to make the plans including what needs permission and what is deemed consent. Drummond Robson elaborated this from words of Greg Clarke who has said 

“Once established, residents could prepare "neighbourhood plans" which would be voted on in local referendums. If approved in these votes, the plans would have to be accepted by local authorities. 

They would also be able to draw up agreed lists of categories of developments – in so-called "neighbourhood development orders" – that individual householders could carry out without the need for planning permission. 

Examples could include extra storeys, conservatories, loft conversions and other extensions, front driveways and wind turbines. Neighbourhoods which approve housing developments would become the recipients of financial "incentives" provided by Whitehall, which could include council tax rebates.” 

Brian Waters thought Neighbourhood Plans could also be subject plans. There would need to be some form of Inspction of them, whether by PINS or someone else. Also Good Design needs its place and this would require professional review. He thought that the definition of Sustainable Development in the 2004 Act avoids muddle in the definition of Sustainable Development. He drew a distinction between the system in England which is discretionary and the more fixed continental model where there is no room for divergence from the “Zoning ordinance”

Ron Heath contrasted the difficulties of achieving consensus with the model now proposed and the Epping Forest Local Plan adopted after extensive collaboration in 1998. The Loughton Residents Association won 10 of the 58 seats 25 years ago and through their insistence on not being political prepared a plan involving local people and full consultation. It resulted in the effective localism of a Neighbourhood Plan. He could not wee the present approach resulting in other than NIMBYISM. This was summarised by the Chairman as the conflict between local planmaking and political control. 

Giles Dolphin said it was up to Boroughs to decide whether the neighbourhood plan is in conformity. He wondered how it would work with two groups in the same area with different ideas. The last experiment of this kind was the Waterloo Community Development Group started in 1972. This politically led neighbourhood initiative was “messy”. He stressed as DB the importance of the Evidence base.

Dahlia Lichfield wondered how the local plan would make up a coherent jigsaw adding to The Big Society. She wondered how voluntary organisations should take over. She said that Lord Wei (whose instincts to local government are both centralist and antagonistic) did not agree with definition of the character of The Big Society and thought that the result would be chaos. 

DL said that what was needed was a positive and coherent approach to planning as a professional discipline.

She asked What is planning? You cannot plan for a neighbourhood as a self contained box.

It is not just land use but also economic, social and social services, housing, transport etc. -issues which interact with the entire town (and maybe countryside? DR). Understanding the interactive processes of change means that it is not simply confined to the planning department but also involves, in the case of a Council, various other departments.

She asked how decisions are made. What it appears is being said is that planning will benefit the people and no-one can object. Clark has said that planning is a heroic role to make good what others have got wrong. 

Representative consultation requires community impact analysis. Who experiences it as a benefit, who is disadvantaged etc. All this needs to be integrated and coherent. 

At this point Brian invited everyone present once the bill had emerged to provide their thoughts to him as an email by Christmas so that these could be included in the January Planning in London. 

Michael Edwards wondered if neighbourhood plans applied in Conservation Areas and extend to Conservation Areas themselves. He commented that the Conservative Government seems to have abandoned the business world and business interests, whereas employers not only want to employ labour but also have them in good housing at reasonable cost.

Esther Kurland said that the presumption in favour of development should not be forgotten and this seemed to be in danger of conflicting with localism. She speculated that where local people did not produce a plan the presumption in favour of development would result in them having development anyway.

Daniel Farrand, replying to Michael Edwards said he thought the neighbourhood plan would have explicitly to exclude the Conservation area if the proposals did not apply to it, i.e. specifically exempt it.

Judith Ryser noted the shift in vocabulary from community to neighbourhood which is referred to earlier in the minutes. She was however concerned with the professional void.

Martin Simmons gave a view from the TCPA Policy Council. He considered that it was going to be a very difficult bill to get through Parliament. There were many key matters to be debated such that it was unlikely that the act would resemble the bill too closely. It was being introduced into the Lords and would spend considerable time in committees. The opportunity for an open season discussion is considerable. The London implications are likely to be quite different because of the statutory plan basis and the well developed LDFs. Comprehensive coverage by neighbourhood plans presupposes some integration with statutory plans. There will be a need to get together LDFs, Area Action Plans, Opportunity Areas, Town Centre plans and so on within which neighbourhood plans should fit. 

Brian Whiteley echoed the concern about how long the bill is likely to take, adding that as well as an act regulations will also be needed after it is enacted which, if not April 2012 could be October 2012. His recollections of the Paddington Development Forum did not bode well for the system of neighbourhood plans. 

In Hillingdon the LDF core strategy is to replace the 1998 plan. Growth is planned to be centred on 10 town centres which could extend outside London to include Northwood. He wondered however how easy it will be for the Regeneration and Planning Departments to collaborate and where neighbourhood plans would fit this.  

Mark Loxton thought that there would be considerable interest in public spaces as positive space if they were to be offered greater protection. The profession could show the opportunities building for example on the work of Doxiadis and Sir Terry Farrell. 

Peter Eversden felt that neighbourhood planning could simply be a recipe for NIMBYISM. A consequence could be for example resistance to Tower blocks and disaffection by the community who are also faced with a cap on rents and are forced out of London. 

Duncan Bowie worried about transient populations who would be largely ignored  in a blueprint for stable villages and commuters only where the State and market are ignored completely. 

Mike Coupe saw the proposals as Emperor’s new clothes which would not result in a stable planning system. He added that Steve Quartermain had been asked to define sustainable development – which he considered an “oxymoron”. He was still waiting for a reply. MC offered “self sustaining growth”.
Item 2 Reorganisation of the GLA as it affects Design, Development and Planning. 
Giles Dolphin said there was to be no change in the Planning Team and Decisions Unit and that Housing Regeneration would be taking HCA, and LDA. The Mayor would absorb the Olympic Park and Olympic DC team as well as the relevant development control and development corporation powers into a new Development Corporation. This could include Thames Gateway where there have been so far 78 plans prepared. The future of Design for London is under active consideration. The importance of maintaining the Design Review function was stressed by the Chairman and echoed by Esther Kurland. 
Item 3 Proposed Planning Fee increases.
It was suggested that the fee increase should be related to a certain period to deliver the decision/permission with automatic permission as the default if not delivered  (and justified) in the timescale. BW said that the present system is not treated as a contract of fees for a service. This is what it properly is and could be helped by being conducted competitively, as for example by Hillingdon where development control processing, (but not decisions), are undertaken by Capita in Salford.

DL asked what the planning decision should be based on. A different kind of decision is required if the assessment is based on who benefits and who suffers rather than the technical material demanded by the legislation. She and others criticised the structure requiring a design and access statement rather than a planning statement – which she and others present in fact prepare anyway.

Mike Coupe thought that the fees were part of the Council’s services and should be charged to the rates rather than to the applicant. In the recession the number of staff will reduce and the service decline so what is the justification to increase the fees?

Item 4 Resumé of the London Plan EIP. 
Peter Eversden gave a view from his perspective as one who attended every day so far (there are probably 2 more to go). He thought it was a good EIP with a helpful but demanding Inspector who encouraged proper debate. There was criticism of the statistics. His criticisms of the plan included lack of clarity about reducing the need to travel, which policies should relate to which subjects, the mayor’s team did not want cross references, except in Inner London where they wanted too many. CAZ seems to be getting out of control. Drawing in proposals for Nine Elms was unhelpful. It is unclear who owns te 42 opportunity and intensification areas. He looked for a strong town centre strategy, without finding it, Housing discussion was complex. Boroughs have significantly negotiated down their target figures and 1,000 homes have been lost as the result of the government decision on garden grabbing. He thought housing density to be well defined and to be adhered to in the middle of the range as a good basis. He was keen to see the aspirations for affordable housing not left to Boroughs.  He was opposed to the idea of abandoning the West London congestion charging zone because of the resultant increase in cars’ pollution and premature deaths from particulates; he thought this may be challenged. He thought the tall buildings policy too promotional and should be related to PTALs. Waterways policies have been weakened. As the biggest open space in London their biodiversity value is diminished. He criticised the monitoring and review policies but thought the implementation section would be OK if implemented.  

Michael Edwards thought the contribution of community groups to have been more valuable. He said there was unified enthusiasm for lifetime neighbourhoods which helped to appeal to Green interests. Retail developments however did not receive the same support. There was very strong resistance to the economic growth assumptions notably from Prof. Drew Stevenson and it appeared that the panel would consider the impact of the comprehensive spending review. The planning team is trying to optimise rather than maximise densities. There were strong demands from those giving evidence that schemes should be subject to impact analysis.

DL asked if there were different housing densities for different building types and social mix which took account of lifestyle. She supported more open space at the expense of density increases. PE added that there was not enough social housing and estate renewal led to gentrification. South Acton for example is largely arid and has flats with no windows in the kitchen where many spend much of an entire day.

3. Minutes of Meeting held on Monday at GLA City Hall on Monday 13th September 2010 and matters arising. 

The minutes were accepted with an amendment by Tim Wacher to clarify what he meant “Tim Wacher was concerned about the conflict of planning idealism and estate management. He was worried about of accommodating conflicting uses sometimes vertically in one building, particularly in older properties. This was frequently a practical estate management issue, which needed to be recognised to a greater extent in local planning policies. A typical example is “housing over greasy spoons”.” 
4. Treasurer’s report.

There was nothing to report.

5. Next Meeting.

It was hoped that the next meeting could be held at either TCPA or RICS when it may be an opportunity to review the Decentralisation and Localism bill and Neighbourhood planning in London. Further detail to follow.
6. Review of standing items. 
None.

7. AOB. The Chairman mentioned a Planning in London Conference in February. He also said that work was continuing with the Dialogue Group to undertake the annual review of Lon
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